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recommended design values and would cause damage to the pipeline if it occurred. If the 
sewer interceptor goes to design the sewer capacity should be determined by maximum 
sewer velocity rather than the full flow condition. 

 
Treatment and Disposal 
Consideration of the treatment and disposal of the wastewater is included to define interceptor 
capital costs and develop a general treatment and disposal cost. If the sewer interceptor goes to 
design, further study of the treatment and disposal should be conducted. 
 
Treatment and disposal of the wastewater at the terminus of the pipeline is proposed to consist of 
septic tank treatment and subsurface disposal at the Cog Railway Base Station. Proposed effluent 
disposal areas include the Old Parking Lot, beneath the New Parking Lot and the Old Coal Ash 
Stockpile area as identified on Figure 3. For the purposes of this analysis, effluent disposal at the 
Old Parking Lot is proposed. The Natural Resources Conservation Service Web Soil Survey 
identifies the soils in this area as Skerry sandy loams. The infiltration rate is based on the saturated 
hydraulic conductivity (Ksat) values from Ksat Values for New Hampshire Soils (Society of Soil 
Scientists of Northern New England, 2009). The lowest Ksat value for the most limiting soil layer 
was selected and then corrected by applying a safety factor of 2 (0.6 in/hr ÷ 2 = 0.3 in/hr). Based 
on this information, a percolation rate of 12 min/in and hydraulic loading rate of 0.5 GPD/SF was 
assumed. The approximate area required for disposal is depicted on Figure 3 assuming one field, 
however several fields would be installed, requiring more area. 
 
Approved systems with capacity up to 20,000 GPD may discharge wastewater under a subsurface 
disposal permit. However, recent wastewater characterization of the summit wastewater system 
septic tank effluent has determined that it is high strength wastewater. Therefore, while the design 
flow is compatible with a subsurface effluent disposal permit, NHDES will likely require 
additional study of the nitrogen impacts of the effluent disposal on groundwater prior to permit 
approval. 
 
Costs for septic tank treatment and subsurface disposal are assumed to be approximately $20/GPD 
based on previous Underwood Engineers projects of similar size and nature. This cost may increase 
significantly if advanced treatment for nitrogen removal is required to dispose of the wastewater 
without causing excess groundwater pollution. 
  
Operational Issues 
Solids deposition is a primary sewer maintenance concern because solids that collect in sewer 
pipes restrict the pipe capacity. Marginal solids deposition in the Mount Washington pipeline is 
anticipated given that the average slope of the sewer interceptor (approximately 25%) is much 
higher than the required slope for 6-inch gravity sewer (1%). However, solids removal by septic 
tank and a screen should be included to remove rags and other solids which may snag in the 
pipeline and cause a blockage. Pumping of the primary septic tanks is expected to be maintained 
at the current rate. Typically, sewer cleaning is recommended approximately every three years, 
however, given the steep slope, small diameter, and corrosion resistant material of the proposed 
pipeline, it is anticipated that cleaning frequency could be reduced significantly.  
 


















































